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CDWCR seeks to 
improve the lives 
and working 
conditions of 
caregivers and 
domestic workers 
through 
information, 
counseling, 
organizing, support 
networks, 
educational and 
training programs, 
referrals for legal 
advice and 
temporary 
accommodation.   
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With goal of strengthening the 
organization further, the 
Vancouver Committee for 
Domestic Workers and 
Caregivers' Rights (CDWCR) 
had a whole day strategic 
planning workshop on June 26, 
2010 at the Vancouver Public 
Library.  The strategic planning 
workshop was attended by 
twenty (20) CDWCR steering 
committee and core members. 
Martha Ocampo, of Caregivers 
Connection, a Toronto based 
organization of domestic 
workers and caregivers, 
facilitated the week-end 
workshop. 
 
Cenen Bagon, one of the 
founding members of the 
organization, shared the history 
of CDWCR. Included also in her 
presentation is the evolution of 
Canada’s immigration policies 
around allowing foreign 
domestic workers to come to 
Canada.  According to her, the 
history of foreign domestic 

CDWCR Re-Visits the Future 
  

workers coming to Canada 
could be traced back to the 
late 19th century, when 
domestic workers were 
recruited from areas in 
England, Scotland, Ireland 
and Wales.  In her 
presentation she noted that at 
one time foreign domestic 
workers were allowed to come 
in Canada as permanent 
resident. She pointed out that 
in 1955, a bilateral agreement 
between the governments of 
Canada and United Kingdom 
was signed, allowing women 
from the British West Indies to 

immigrate as domestic 
workers.  Under the West 
Indies Domestic Scheme, 
single women between the 
ages of 18 and 40 with no 
dependants and with at least 
an eighth grade education 
level were admitted to 
Canada as landed 
immigrants on the condition 
that they remain in live-in 
domestic service for at least 
one year.  The Immigration 
Act of 1967 ended the West 
Indies Domestic Scheme. 
                     Cont. page 2 
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Martha Ocampo of Caregivers Connection, a Toronto based 
organization of domestic workers and caregivers, facilitated the 
Leadership/Assertive workshop, the fourth workshop under the 
2010 Care-Net Project held last June 27, 2010.  Ocampo 
discussed the concept of assertive approach and emphasized 
the importance of being assertive when dealing with issues 
faced by live-in caregivers and domestic workers.   To better 
understand the concept, she also talked about the difference 
between using “passive”, “aggressive” or “assertive” approach 
in dealing with daily challenges. 
 
To encourage involvement from the participants and to practice 
the concept of assertiveness that they learned, they were asked 
to role play various scenarios depicting passive, aggressive or 
assertive approach.  It was a fun learning experience for the 
participants.  
 

 

Based on the evaluation conducted by the attendees, 
they found the workshop very informative, it had a 
friendly atmosphere, and that people at the workshop 
were accommodating.  CDWCR believes that assertive 
training helps many caregivers and domestic workers 
assert their rights effectively when communicating with 
their employers, peers, and even family members.  This 
is why assertive training is one of the workshops offered 
annually through CDWCR’s Care-Net Workshop 
Program.                                              Cont. page 4              
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Role playing exercise during the Leadership/  

Assertive Workshop 
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Tracing the history of the changes in 
Canada’s immigration policies shows 
that at one time Canada recognized 
the value and contribution of foreign 
European domestic workers and 
caregivers or nannies to the economy 
and well-being of Canada by giving 
them permanent landed status upon 
arrival in Canada.  However, 
Canada’s current immigration policies 
around foreign domestic workers and 
caregivers undermine the value of 
their work and their contribution to 
Canadian society.  Foreign domestic 
workers and caregivers continue to 
experience abuse on so many levels 
because of their temporary work 
status. Also, the live-in requirement of 
the Live-in Caregiver Program (LCP) 
make them vulnerable to abuse and 
exploitation.  From the start, CDWCR 
has been advocating for policy 
changes and at the top of its list for 
the government to give foreign 
domestic workers and caregivers 
landed status upon arrival in Canada. 
 
Bagon’s presentation on the history of 
CDWCR allowed new members to 
understand how CDWCR started and 
to appreciate its positive impact to its 
members and the community. It also 
reminded founding members their 
journey as an organization; the 
challenges they had overcome 
through years; and the gains and 
milestones achieved in nearly two 
decades.  One of the founding 
members shared that in order for 
CDWCR to hold its very first 
organizing meeting, each member 
contributed $10.00 to rent a room for 
the meeting.  They also recalled that 
for their very first fund raising 
initiatives, they collected and sold 
recyclable bottles.  From its meager 
beginnings, CDWCR has been in 
operation for almost 20 years since it 
began in 1992 due to its members’ 
strong conviction and dedication to 
empower caregivers and domestic 
workers.  Through the years, CDWCR 
has gained a consistent reputation for 
its positive work around upholding the 
rights of domestic workers and 
caregivers.  This enabled CDWCR to 
build community allies that provides 
CDWCR regular funding.  All funding 
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are used for programs and activities for 
domestic workers and caregivers, printing, 
rent, utilities, and other operational costs.  
CDWCR continuous to operate through 
100% volunteerism since 1992, and some of 
its founding members are still involved and 
active in the organization.  Bagon’s 
presentation of the history of domestic 
workers in Canada and how CDWCR 
started laid the framework for the strategic 
planning workshop.  
 
During the Strategic Planning Workshop, 
participants were asked to review and re-
evaluate CDWCR's vision and mission 
statements.  Ocampo, the workshop 
facilitator, also asked the participants to 
explore the different principles that guide 
CDWCR in its everyday operation, and 
values that set CDWCR apart from other 
organizations.  You may find CDWCR’s new 
vision and mission statements as well as the 
guiding principles on this page. 
 
Also used in this Strategic Planning 
Workshop was the SWOT (Strength, 
Weaknesses, Opportunities and Threat) 
Analysis. Participants were asked to identify 
external factors that could either present 
opportunities or threats to CDWCR as an 
organization.  Some of the factors identified 
include: society’s attitudes, oppressive 
policies (in both the federal level like, the 
LCP and provincial level like BC labour 
laws), economic conditions, globalization, 
community, employers, employment,   

agencies, media, and allies. How will 
CDWCR cope with these external 
factors were discussed at length.  
CDWCR’s strengths were identified also 
and are as follows: strong team work; 
unity among its members; good 
organizing skills; unwavering 
commitment; strong political will; 
initiative and attitude to get accurate 
information; the ability to balance work 
and fun; and its members’ diverse 
experience, back grounds, training and 
skills. On the other hand, one of the 
weaknesses identified was its limited 
resources, specifically lack of funding to 
hire a paid full-time coordinator. There is 
a strong need for CDWCR to find 
funding for sustainable operation in 
order to meet the needs of its members.  
However, without funding to hire a full-
time CDWCR coordinator makes it more 
and more difficult to cope with the 
demands of its everyday operation, 
short and long-term initiatives, and 
projects.  This said, it is important to 
acknowledge new and long-time allies, 
supporters and volunteers that have 
provided and continue to provide 
assistance to CDWCR.   
 
The SWOT analysis gave participants a 
good understanding of CDWCR’s 
capacity, strengths and limitations.  
Future plans focus on capitalizing on its 
strengths and finding ways to overcome 
its identified weaknesses. 
  

Vision Statement:   
 
An organization that respects 
and values the work of 
caregivers and domestic 
workers, fosters justice and 
equality, collectively 
empowers caregivers and 
domestic workers, and 
values the importance of 
inclusiveness and diversity in 
promoting human rights.  

 

Guiding Principles  
 

�  Inclusive – welcome others e.g. 
different orientation, diverse ideas 

�  Anti-discriminatory/Anti-oppressive 
�  Respectful 
�  Flexible 
�  Good role model (mentoring) 
�  Innovative 
�  Non-judgemental  

 

Mission Statement:  
 
An organization of domestic workers and caregivers 
that: 

�  Educates domestic workers and caregivers by 
providing current and up to date information; 

�  Provides peer counselling, support and 
outreach; 

�  Influences policy makers through advocacy, 
partnership, and lobbying work; 

�  Seeks to improve living and working conditions; 
�  Aims to attain sustainability and self-

sufficiency; and  
�  Provides socialization and networking.  

 
�  Confidentiality 
�  Common interest/unity 
�  Accurate and up-to-date 

information 
�  Accountable (to members, funders, 

community) 
�  Value the dignity of domestic work 
�  Consultative and collective  
�  Voice for political action 

 

Cont. page 3 
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Continuing with the strategic planning exercise, Ocampo 
asked the participants what their dreams are for CDWCR.  
This generated an interesting output like achieving  
sustainability and funding; attaining  “landed status now” 
(foreign domestic workers and caregivers when given landed 
status upon their arrival in Canada);  providing more services 
like establishing a transition house for live-in domestic workers 
and caregivers fleeing from abusive work situation, legal 
counsel, and skills upgrading programs; and to have the 
resources to offer appropriate orientation for foreign domestic 
workers and caregivers in order for them to know their rights, 
work safety practices, and other helpful and vital information 
before coming to Canada. 

Participants prioritized the organization’s goals and objectives 
or “dreams” which were categorized as follows: 
education/information, communication, funding/sustainability, 
transition house, advocacy, and support/counseling.  In each 
category specific milestones/goals were identified.  As a first 
step towards accomplishing these goals, committees were 
formed to work on each category. Participants were able to 
join a committee of their choice that they were interested in 
and felt passionate about.  Each committee began to 
brainstorm and formulate an action plan to achieve its goals 
and to discuss specific strategies and timeline.   
 

OveOverall, the strategic planning weekend retreat was a 
success.  It started on the evening of June 25 and culminated 
on June 27 with CDWCR's Annual General Meeting (AGM) 
and Leadership/Assertive Workshop.  CDWCR was able to 
develop a vision and mission statement defining CDWCR as 
an organization.  Re-evaluating its guiding principles enables 
CDWCR to better meet the needs of its members and the 
community. The participants felt the excitement and inspiration 
to be a part of a group that makes a difference in their life, in 
the life of women and domestic workers and caregivers, and 
also in the well-being of Canada as a whole.   
 
Although the weekend retreat involved a very packed and busy 
schedule, members found time to bond and were eager to re-
connect with each other.  The weekend provided the core 
members a renewed energy and motivation to continue to 
actively volunteer their time, talent and skills; to further 
advance the cause of the organization; and to serve its 
members and the community.  
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CDWCR AGM Highlights 
CDWCR held its annual general meeting on June 27, 2010 at SPEC Building.  The AGM included the presentation of the 
annual report covering CDWCR activities for the previous year, which was done by Julie Diesta.  On the other hand, 
Lorina Serafico, the organization's treasurer presented the financial reports.  The highlight of the AGM was the election of 
the new Steering Committee (SC) Members.  The new steering committee members for the fiscal year April 1, 2010 to 
March 31, 2011, include Maribel Aloria, Cenen Bagon, Eliza Cabahug, Lotis Caluza, Rowena de la Cruz, Julie Diesta, 
Judith Diesta, Corazon Domingo, Ludivina Inting, Angelina Lisao, Lorina Serafico, Darla Tomeldan ,  and Cecilia 
Tumolva.  CDWCR is embarking on another year of new initiatives and projects.  CDWCR believes that with the 
leadership of SC members, the support and hard work of all its volunteers and members,  it will be able to continue to 
follow its mandates. 
 

CDWCR members joined the first ever Filipino entry to the 
Vancouver Pride Parade on August 1 st 2010 as a sincere gesture 
of its genuine support to the Lesbian, Gay, Bisexua l and 
Transgender community .

CDWCR members joined the first ever Filipino entry to the 
Vancouver Pride Parade on August 1 st 2010 as a sincere gesture 
of its genuine support to the Lesbian, Gay, Bisexua l and 
Transgender community .  

 
CDWCR Summer Picnic 
Panorama Park, North 
Vancouver.  August 22, 2010 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
     
 
 
     
    
    
    
   Membership Form 
        Yes, I want to help the Vancouver Committee for Domestic Workers and Caregivers Rights (CDWCR) 

   Sign me up! I want to become a CDWCR member (membership is $5/year) 

   I would like to make a donation to CDWCR ‘s work.  (Sorry, we are not registered for tax deductible 
donations.) 

    Name:  ______________________________________________________________________ 
    Address:  ____________________________________________________________________ 
    City:  _____________________ Province:  ________________ Postal Code:  ______________ 
 
    Mail to:  CDWCR 2150 Maple Street, Vancouver, BC, Canada V6J 3T2    For inquiries:  (604) 874-0649 

Michelle Kowtoski, a part-time teacher at 
Stenberg College, facilitated the 2010 Care-
Net Project - Elderly Care Workshop held on 
July 18, 2010.  She currently works at 
Neighbourhood Helping Project at Downtown 
Eastside, and is also a supervisor at the 
Vancouver Coast Mental Health. She has 
been working in Health Care industry for 
almost 20 years. Kowtoski also facilitated last 
year’s Elderly Care Workshop. The workshop, 
attended by twenty participants, helped 
identify issues commonly experienced by 
caregivers who do elderly care.   Some of the 
issues that came out during the discussion 
included language barrier, the relationship 
between caregiver and the family members of 
their ward, time management/routine and the 
value/challenges of upgrading.  Kowtoski also 
talked about ways to cope with these issues. 
 
The second part of the workshop is focused 
on ways to better understand the issues faced 
by elderly patients.  Participants were given 
some tools that somehow limited their hearing, 
vision and their ability to physically move.  The 
exercise aimed to provide participants a better 
understanding of how it feels to have limited 
abilities. Through the exercise, they found out 
that for elderly people, basic daily functions 
such as reading, crossing the street, going up 
and down the stairs, communication do not 

CareNet …. continuation page 1 

We wish to thank:  
·  BCGEU (British Columbia 

Government & Service Employees’ 
Union) 

·  HEU (Hospital Empoyees’ Union)  
·  HSA (Health Sciences Association of 

BC) 
·  WCDWA ( West Coast Domestic 

Workers Association) 
·  Immigration Services Society of BC 

(ISS) 
·  COPE Local 378  
We also want to acknowledge everyone's 
effort in putting our newsletter together.  
Thank you very much for all your 
contributions….. 
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come easy. This enables the participants 
to realize the value of being patient and 
understanding to the needs of their wards. 
 
Kowtoski also provided information 
regarding the requirements for putting up 
a care-home.  She also distributed a list of 
schools where one may register for the 
following courses: Resident Care Aid, 
Community Care Aid and other courses 
related to elderly care.  The information 
provided is valuable to those who are 
planning to pursue this career after they 
completed the Live-In Caregiver Program. 
 
Based on participants' evaluation, they 
find the workshop very interesting and that 
it would be beneficial if the workshop is a 
full day to cover more information and 
learn new skills.   
 
Overall the two workshops were a 
success.  There are other Care-Net 
Program workshops available for the rest 
of 2010.  CDWCR encourages all 
caregivers to attend these workshops 
especially new comers to assist them in 
their transition and settlement.  The 2010 
Care-Net Program is funded by BCGEU 
(British Columbia Government & Service 
Employees’ Union).   
 

Announcements:  
2010 CareNet Project 
Workshops  
 
Oct. 24 :Financial Literacy and 
Will Preparation  
 
Nov. 21 :Preparing for Life after 
LCP  
 
Workshops will be held at the 
SPEC Building on 2150 Maple 
Street and West 6th Avenue, 
Vancouver from 1:00 to 5:00 PM.  
Lunch is served from 12 noon to 
1:00 PM.  Phone Lorina or Julie 
for details at CDWCR (604-874-
0649) to register. Free Caregiver 
Manual, lunch and refreshments.   
 
Other CDWCR 2010 Activities  
Oct. 30 (Saturday) – Halloween 
Fundraising Dance: come with 
your best costume and win a prize 
(see flyer for more details) 
 
Dec. 12 – CDWCR 18th 
Anniversary and Christmas 
Celebration (details to follow) 
 
Dance and Anniversary will be 
held on Victoria Drive Community 
Hall, 2026 East 43rd Ave. 
Vancouver. 
 

We are now on the Web!     

The Vancouver Committee for Domestic Workers and Caregivers' Rights 
(CDWCR) would like to announce the launching of its website: 
http://www.cdwcr.org .  The website will serve as a powerful tool for the 
organization to enable domestic workers and caregivers to access up-to-date 
information; to assist in their transition; to empower them; to prevent, and help 
them overcome, abuse and exploitation.  It will also feature a number of sections 
for those who are interested to know about our organization, our ongoing and 
upcoming workshops, initiatives, fun activities and so much more.   
 
CDWCR would like to thank Anthony Waung for volunteering his time and 
expertise as our website designer and who helped set up our website.  Anthony 
works full time for Pacific Blue Cross as part of a team who develops and update 
the company's website.  CDWCR also acknowledges other members who helped 
in putting together the information and coordinating the creation of this website. 


